College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

10/16/02

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Pete Snustad, Jean Underwood, Jane Phillips, Dick Poppele, John Anderson, Kathy Ball, guests:  Dave Biesboer and Kristin Murphy

The revised minutes of the October 2 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a. Update on curriculum at Itasca--Dave Biesboer and Kristen Murphy guests.  Dave distributed a draft schedule for summer 2003 and a curriculum list.  He reported that last year the station had both a five week and three week session.   Due to declining enrollments, the courses for 2003 will be repackaged into a single five week term and they hope to be at full capacity with 11 courses.  Other groups using the station include Neuroscience undergraduates and LSSURP Molecular Techniques each for three weeks during the first summer session.  During the second summer session expected groups include members of the Eisenhower program, Brazilian Exchange, Howard Hughes, DNR workshop and NSF Chautaugua Short Course.   Week long sessions for Freshman Orientation will run week days form July 21 to August 29.  From July 19 through August 27 the station will be used by Neuroscience graduates, MCB and Landscape Ecology for varying periods.

Dave next described changes he would like to make in several of the courses that have been taught for varying periods of time.  Biol 2822, General Botany, will not be taught at Itasca in 2003.  EEB 4839, Field Mammalogy requests a change from 3 credits to 4 credits.  This will correspond to the 4 credits granted to the comparable course taught on campus and the time involvement will increase by 4 days.  A new course description is included in the request.  Biol 4850 Special Topics in Biology (Field Biology Photography) has been taught for many years and now needs a regular course number and it also has a new description.  Field Ecosystem Ecology was also a special topics course and now needs a new EEB course number.  Dave suggests that this course is equivalent 

to one taught on campus by Sarah Hobbie.  Sarah generally has 60-80 students per year, so there is a pool of students from which to draw.  It will taught by Dr. Joe Crane who is a post doc in EEB who has worked with Dave Tilman at Cedar Creek.  This course also has a new course description.  The Telemetry/Animal Behavior course has been taught as a special topics course and needs a designator and course number.  Biol 2012, General Zoology is being proposed as a course to attract more lower division students to Itasca.  At Itasca it will be called Field Zoology and its number should be 2812 to reflect this.  This course also has a new description.  Biol 4850 Special Topics in Biology, Field Studies of Insect Diversity will remain as a special topics course (section 1)  and will be taught by Prof. Susan Weller.  Biol 4850, Special Topics in Biology, Experimental Limnology, will remain as a special topics course and be identified as section 2.  This course will be taught by Bob Sterner of EEB and James Elsner of Arizona State University.  It also has a new course description.

Janet Schottel asked how non-CBS staff are paid.  Dave replied that the college has a formula for paying external instructors and it is reasonable.  He mentioned that he and several other instructors on 12 month salaries draw no additional salary for teaching at Itasca.  John  Anderson mentioned that the EPC is trying to realign designators in the college along departmental lines.  Dave suggested that the insect course could have an Entomology designator.   Jane Phillips warned Dave about paying for lab supplies.  If they come from a CBS budget, the college needs to reimbursed.  

Dave mentioned that it’s his responsibility to find instructors and that it is a difficult task.  Unfortunately there are not enough CBS people to staff all of the courses.  The question arose about what to do with classes that aren’t taught on a regular basis.  John responded that on ECAS it’s easy to place a course on inactive status and then reactivate it when necessary.  Pete mentioned that Itasca is the ideal setting for teaching a course like Field Ecosystem Ecology.  Dave replied that ten to twenty years ago there was a lot of field research going on and it was easy to get partial appointments for appropriate faculty.  Now that the trend has gone to the molecular end of the spectrum, it is not so easy.  Dave mentioned that many of the faculty who have a long tenure in teaching at Itasca are now at retirement age.  He added that he would love to have more Minnesota people teaching at the station.  Dave asked if he had to do anything more with respect to the proposals that he had outlined.  Janet responded that we need more formal proposals and Kathy Ball added that she would provide appropriate forms to Kristen.  Janet stated that it would take another month to get the courses approved due to our policy of looking at proposals one meeting but not approving them until the next.  Janet thanked Dave and Kristen for attending the meeting.

b.  Review of Dean Elde’s letter to the EPC.  Janet had spoken with the Dean and he agrees with us about getting rid of cross-listing at the 3xxx level.  However he didn’t address the 5xxx level, nor does he address the Biology courses that are discipline specific in the letter.  He stated that he is concerned about the Biology Colloquium and Careers in Biology, now that we are freshman admitting and have developed an array of freshman seminars.  Pete mentioned that when we had “core” courses, the Biol designator sufficed for those courses.  However, as Janet mentioned, we no longer have the “core” and different departments have varying requirements.  She feels that we should be consistent in having departments owning the courses using their designators.  Pete stated that policy  doesn’t work for the Genetics course, since the faculty teaching it come from both GCD and PBio.  Janet suggested that the Dean should address this problem.  Pete added that the workload is too variable between departments and more and more sections need to be added due to increasing enrollments.   Pete stated that several years ago the Vet School wanted their own genetics course, although it apparently didn’t materialize.   Dick Poppele suggested having genetics sections more specific to departmental foci, such as Plant Genetics, etc.  John stated that that would become a problem when students couldn’t fit a specific section into their schedule, they would have to register for one with another focus.  Pete stated that if the section was listed under PBio it would have a much smaller enrollment than with the GCD designator.  Pete wondered also where the Honors courses would fit, since they also have had the Biol designator.

One paragraph of the Deans letter focused on a collegiate curriculum review.  Janet questioned why that should be the EPC’s job when we have so many other issues to contend with.  Jane Phillips mentioned that when a curriculum review was carried out at Madison, external funding was used so that faculty were released from their regular tasks to do a thorough job on the review.  She suggested that we wait for Robin Wright to get here and perhaps she can get a grant to help.  When we were dealing with semester conversion we didn’t have to time to look at the curriculum as a whole.  

Janet mentioned that the Dean wants us to look at the Colloquium and the Careers courses.  The Colloquium was established years ago when we were upper division admitting and the course gave students a way to connect with each other earlier in their college careers. John said that now that we are freshman admitting, part of that reason has disappeared.  He did agree that the Colloquium does establish a sense of community.  Jane warned that if the Colloquium does disappear, students will need another way to explore student leadership since this is an important part of the Colloquium.  Pete suggested that we invite Kathryn Hanna to our next meeting to talk about the course.

Another thing the Dean mentioned in his letter was designing a Biology course for Engineering students.  John stated that Engineering would like to have a more quantitative and substantive course than Biol 1009.  He is currently meeting with their faculty to brain storm ways to do this.  Perhaps there could be a special section for science majors.  Janet stated that she would attempt to get clarification from the Dean on several of the issues that we had raised.

c.  Itasca session on Freshman Experience--continued discussion.  John stated that we have several options.  We could offer course credit for the experience and those credits could be added to the fall registration total.  He talked to Craig Swan who apparently likes this idea and if there is a policy against it,  Craig said that it could be changed.  The time frame for this experience is four days and in addition to the original topics that were advanced there would also be sessions looking at curricular issues such as why prerequisites are important, the importance of research experience, etc. Jane asked if support staff would be needed and they will be.  Jean Underwood added that orientation activities would preclude Student Services staff from taking an active part in the program.  The course will be required of all freshmen.  John will have a course proposal for us soon.

d.  Other old business.  Jean Underwood distributed copies of the amended Directed Research/Studies form.    The DUGS would sign off on all contracts.  Janet stated that there should be a back up plan if the DUGS was not available, another faculty member should stand in.  Jean added that the form would be placed on their website ASAP.  Jane suggested that the website have a link to forms so they would be easier to find and download.

Janet asked about the protocol for dealing with the new midterm alerts.  Jean replied that students should be encouraged to talk to their advisors and look for tutoring help, etc.  Janet asked whether the University will follow up with a study on how effective these alerts happen to be.  John answered that this will happen and it will be on the agenda for the Council of Undergraduate Deans.  John mentioned that the 13 credit rule was having the desired effect and students were complying by increasing their loads.  Jean reported that CBS received applications for six waivers and all were granted.

The meeting adjourned at noon.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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